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First VOP Bible Course Graduate Is Baptized 

la YOU Will KNOW... 

Monday, May 7, the Executive Committee of Pacific Union College 
Board met all day in the Dining Commons. Budgets for the first phase of 
the Science Complex and a Visual Arts Center were approved. Construction 
has begun on the science building, which is a project of the "Committee 
of 100." Initial reports from the committee that inspected the college re-
cently are favorable. Applications for the 1973-74 school year are running 
ahead of a year ago. 

May 8-10 the North American Division union presidents met at Loma 
Linda. Neal C. Wilson opened the meeting by reading the first three verses 
of the third chapter of Colossians from the Living New Testament. Verse 2 
says, "Let heaven fill your thoughts; don't spend your time worrying about 
things down here." Good counsel. The agenda for the meeting covered 43 
subjects from the question of a new church hymnal to plans for the 1975 
General Conference Session; to the training of the ministry, to Bible confer-
ences in 1974 and to a consideration of union papers. 

A letter reached me from one of our faithful and loyal members 
regarding devaluation. I stated that if 300 people would each give $1,000, 
we would have our objective of $300,000. I did not want to infer that this 
would take care of the problem and that all should not participate. The 
writer refers to this fact, and I quote from the letter: "Why depend on 
just 300 people? Of course, even if that many people gave that amount, 
then the amounts given by the rest of us members could be a grand over-
flow; but should our churches look only to the 300 who might give that 
amount? The 'poor,' if you should call the rest of us 'poor,' also have a 
responsibility. Many are not so poor but can surely give half that amount 
or slightly less. What about the $100, $50, $25, $10, and $5 offerings that 
can be given by many? Serious thinking and planning can surely boost the 
grand offering of May 26. . . . I believe there is plenty of money among 
our members. I don't believe our believers are sacrificing as much as they 
should. Soon our money will do us no good." This good church member 
has given us something to think about. 

"Be of good cheer...." 

A SCE 

THE SMALLEST SCHOOL IN THE UNION, though out of it half the year, is the one-
room, one-teacher, one-student school across the back of the Heritage Singers' bus. 
Here, during regular school hours, Valerie Mace, eighth-grade daughter of Heritage 
Singers Founders Max and Lucy Mace, sits over her books under the guidance of 
Prudy Matthews. Prudy and Larry are also members of the Heritage Singers traveling 

evangelists. 

East Africa Needs You! 
East Africa—Uganda, has need of your 

skills. The following job opportunities are 
open to those willing to make a commit-
ment: 

Uganda Government 

1. Ministry of Health 
Doctors 
Nurses 
All para-medical personnel 

2. Ministry of Education 
University of Makerere 

School of Medicine needs teachers 
General university needs teachers 

High school needs science teachers 

3. Government Engineering Department 
Engineers of all kinds are needed 

4. Business College in Kampala, Uganda 
Business teachers needed 

5. Uganda Technical College 
Skilled people in all areas are needed 
to teach mechanics, electronics, etc. 

Contact: "Adventists Abroad" 
Elder V. M. Montalban, Secretary 
Adventists Abroad Committee 
General Conference 
6840 Eastern Avenue, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20012 

and 

D. Warren Harrison, M.D. 
4003 Massachusetts Avenue, SE 
Washington, D.C. 20019 

Dr. Harrison is in the United States 
from Uganda to give detailed information 
on the above government job offers, and 
to answer questions and secure contracts 
for those interested. He will visit Los An-
geles this month. 

Mr. M. Zolnerzak, presently an elementary-school 
teacher in Merced, had his picture printed in a 
1942 VOP news publication for being the first 

graduate of The VOP Bible Course. 

Voice of Prophecy's history, his photo-
graph and a brief article appeared in The 
Voice of Prophecy News. 

After that, M. Zolnerzak, like many 
other graduates of The Voice of Proph-
ecy's Bible courses, dropped out of sight. 
He did not enroll in another Bible course, 
as many do. He did not continue to write 
to The Voice of rophecy, as some do. He 
became a "nonperson" as far as the Bible-
school records were concerned. 

But God never gives up on those in 
whose minds His truth has been planted. 
Though the years turned into decades 
following his graduation from the Bible 
course, M. Zolnerzak never quite forgot. 

Recently, a letter came to The Voice  

of Prophecy from Evangelist Duane Cor-
win who holds crusades throughout the 
Central California Conference. "We have 
just baptized a Mr. M. Zolnerzak who 
says he is the first graduate of the first 
Voice of Prophecy Bible course," Evan-
gelist Corwin's letter stated. 

The unusual experience of Brother Zol-
nerzak should bring joy and courage to 
every person who has enrolled another 
in a Bible correspondence course, or in-
vited someone to church, or given a piece 
of Christian literature to a friend. 

God never gives up! 

Andrews Plans June Institute 
on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse 

An Institute of Scientific Studies for the 
Prevention of Alcoholism and Drug Abuse 
will be held at Andrews University School 
of Graduate Studies June 25-27. This is a 
cooperative effort of the National Com-
mittee for the Prevention of Alcoholism 
and Drug Abuse with the University. 

The Institute not only deals with edu-
cation towards prevention but also ap-
proaches the areas of treatment and reha-
bilitation. Individuals who are profession-
als in their field—representing all walks of 
life such as government, education, med-
ical, social, religious, law enforcement and 
youth—will be participating in the pro-
gram. 

Contact your local conference health 
and temperance secretary for a brochure 
and registration form or write to Institute 
of Scientific Studies for the Prevention 
of Alcoholism and Drug Abuse, Andrews 
University, Berrien Springs, MI 49104. 

One of the features, when The Voice 
of Prophecy began nationwide broadcast-
ing in 1942, was its offer of a free Bible 
correspondence course. 

The Bible-study-by-mail idea had been 
brought to The Voice of Prophecy by El-
der Fordyce W. Detamore, then a success-
ful pastor in the Midwest, when he was 
invited to become associate speaker and 
manager. 

In response to that first radio invitation, 
a large number of applications came in 
for the Bible course, and in the weeks that 
followed, enrollment in the plan grew. 
Finally came the day when Mrs. Bessie 
Detamore, pastor Detamore's mother, who 
had been asked to head the Bible-school 
work, sent out the first diploma to the first 
graduate of this the first Voice of Proph-
ecy Bible correspondence course. 

The name on that first diploma was "M. 
Zolnerzak." He was a soldier in the U.S. 
Army, and to mark this milestone in The 



T. E. Unruh 

Stewardship Secretary T. E. Unruh Announces His Retirement 
Since 1963 Elder T. E. Unruh has 

given faithful service as stewardship sec-
retary of our Conference. It is with a deep 

sense of regret that we 
announce that he will 
retire on June 15, the 
second time. However 
he does not intend to 
spend his remaining 
years in reflective idle-
ness as some might do. 
His desire is to do 
some devotional writ-
ing and to take occa-
sional speaking ap-
pointments. 

Elder Unruh's contribution to the cause 
of God has been great since his graduation 
from Emmanuel Missionary College in 
1925. He devoted 15 years of service to 
our youth as a teacher, principal, dean of 
men and educational superintendent first 
in the Canadian Union Conference and 
in the Lake Union Conference. 

He served three conferences as presi- 

Brawley Spanish Church Co 
Elder Daniel Riffel began full-time min-

istry at the Brawley Spanish Church the 
first of the year. 

The first program in a series of programs 
was a Five-Day Plan to Stop Smoking. He 
was assisted by Dr. Harold Janetzko of the 
River Plate Sanitarium who is now lo-
cated at the Loma Linda University Med-
ical Center. 

The meetings were held at a central 
community center, Hidalgo Hall, which 
is well known by the Spanish-speaking 
people. Thirty-five people enrolled for the 
plan and 25 were able to quit smoking. 

The next part of the program included 
12 lectures on home and family life. 
Eighty families were reached during this 
series. 

During the Easter holidays, a special 

Ray A. Nelson Joins Santa 
Pastor and Mrs. Ray A. Nelson have 

joined the staff at the Santa Ana Broad-
way Church where he will serve as asso-
ciate pastor. 

Pastor Nelson received his B.A. degree 
from Atlantic Union College, his B.D. 
degree from Andrews University and his 
M.S.P.H. degree from the School of Health 
of Loma Linda University. 

He has served in the Arkansas-Loui-
siana and Greater New York conferences 
before coming to our conference. Mrs. 
Nelson is the former Valerie Kay Schnei-
der. She received her Bachelor of Music  

dent, Wisconsin Conference from 1940 
to 1947, the East Pennsylvania Confer-
ence from 1947 to 1960, and the Indiana 
Conference from 1960 to 1963. 

His contributions of service to our Con-
ference has been great in the 10 years he 
has been with us. He has served a three-
fold task, that of developing a stewardship 
ministry, that of promoting and planning 
a retirement center at National City, and 
that of serving as a field representative of 
the Conference Association. 

His personal counsel to workers and his 
spiritual presentations at workers' retreats 
did much to strengthen our workers. Other 
conferences have called upon his services 
for their camp meetings as well. 

We are happy that Elder and Mrs. 
Unruh are remaining in our Conference 
as they will be relocating near the Azure 
Hills church. We wish for them the best 
of health and still look forward to their 
visits to our churches and office. 

MELVIN L. LUKENS, President. 

week called "Holy Week" brought out 180 
persons for the meetings. Twenty-six fam-
ilies received Bibles as their attendance 
award. Eleven of these families are con-
tinuing to study and are also attending 
Sabbath services. It is hoped that the num-
ber of families studying right now will 
still increase, and that at the close of this 
year there will be a wonderful harvest of 
souls. 

Due to the unavailability of 
scheduled speakers and some great 
problems in connection with our 
physical arrangements it was con-
sidered advisable that we cancel 
the Camp Meeting planned for June 
20 to 23. 

Ana Broadway Church Staff 

How often we've heard the remark. 
"I should have been born a hundred years 
ago!" 

Many of us yearn for what we've heard 
and read of America's past—days of to-
getherness, days of hard work, genuine 
pleasant days. It sounds good, so why not 
give our students contact with the rugged 
idealism of early America! 

Culminating a unit of study on the 
westward movement, students of the On-
tario Seventh-day Adventist School en-
joyed Pioneer Day, April 12. With stu-
dents and teachers dressed as pioneers 
(many even barefooted!) the day began 
with pioneer school-day activities. For wor-
ship, verses from Proverbs 15 were read 
and discussed, and early hymns were sung 
a cappella, followed by morning prayer 
and a short music class of singing old 
rounds. 

Bible textbooks were used as "readers." 
Students addressed as "Miss" and "Mr." 
raised their hands and then stood beside 

Student Missionary Post 
English and Temne for the members. 

Sierra Leone has a large sanitarium for 
leprosy patients. One evening, the students 
and Miss Knight gave them the MV pro-
gram in word and song. 

After hearing the choir sing at the 
school, Pastor Walton Whaley, evangelist 
in Freetown, invited them to sing at his 
church. 

The following Sunday evening, the 
choir was featured on television. The stu-
dio program director was very pleased with 
their performance. He said this was the 
type of program they enjoyed presenting 
to the people of Sierra Leone. 

Miss Knight has now returned to the 
United States to complete her studies in 
nursing, behavioral science and music. 

Miss Knight is the daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Lonnie Knight, members of the 
Blythe Church. She recently recorded an 
album of organ melodies, entitled "One 
God," which is available at the Book and 
Bible House. 

Students and teachers alike dressed in fashions 
suitable to the "westward movement" era. 

their desks to answer questions. The day's 
writing lesson was based on the verses 
from Proverbs. Students were given actual 
problems from a pioneer textbook for arith-
metic class. Other activities planned for the 
day included a demonstration on candle-
dipping, a pioneer game, butter churning, 
cooking pudding and making sample quilt 
blocks. 

Mothers prepared a tasty potluck lunch-
eon of pioneer dishes such as baked beans, 
cornbread, potato salad, berries and apple 
pie. At school, the girls cooked vegetables 
and spread the table. 

A special event of the day was a puppet 
show, "When Men Moved West," pre-
sented by the fifth and sixth graders for 
the students of grades 1-4. The children 
made paper mache puppets with costumes 
of material scraps. They also supplied props 
and backdrops for the puppet stage. Scripts 
written by the students were edited and 
compiled into a play by the teacher. The 
closing scene was of a lone pioneer with 
a guitar singing by the fire. The live mu-
sic was performed by a guest. 

Students were given the opportunity to 
develop concepts of a bygone era when the 
world seemed to move along a little more 
slowly, with time for enjoyment of the 
basic beauties of life. 

MRS. CONSTANCE LUND, Teacher. 

THE LOMA LINDA ACADEMY CHOIR, under the able direction of Buz Starrett, has 
been performing the past few weeks a religious musical entitled "A Celebration of 
Hope." The lyrics were written by Paul Johnson and the music by Otis Skillings. 

Audiences are thrilled by the happy performance of the singers. The listener 
participates in the joy expressed by the group within himself. One realizes anew that 
Christianity is a happy experience and that the "good news" fills the world with hope. 
It is truly a celebration. 

The last two performances will be at the La Sierra Collegiate Sabbath school on 
May 12 and at Orangewood Academy on May 18. 

Bygone Era Comes Alive during Ontario's Pioneer Day 

Pastor and Mrs. Ray Nelson 

ntinues Evangelistic Programs 

Education from Andrews University. 
We welcome this young couple to our 

pastoral staff. 
MELVIN L. LUKENS, President. 

Alicia Knight Returns from 
For nine months, the students of the 

Seventh-day Adventist Secondary School 
Yele in Sierra Leone enjoyed the friendly 

companionship of Ali-
cia Knight, a student 
missionary from Pa-
cific Union College. 

Miss Knight filled 
the capacity of music 
teacher to all classes, 
taught English litera-
ture and conducted the 
choir and other musi-
cal groups. 

There were several 
students who showed 

great potential, and Miss Knight encour-
aged them by giving them private studies. 
Even though many of these had never 
seen or touched a piano before. 

Transportation is a real problem there, 
but this did not discouraged the students 
from sharing their talents with others. 
Their first tour was a visit to the church 
in the village of Yele, where they sang in 

Alicia Knight 
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Marshall Chase Leaves for Nevada-Utah Conference Post Ben Liebelt and R. 1. Cone Meet with Executive Committee 
It is with appreciation for excellent serv-

ice that we say good-bye to Elder and Mrs. 
Marshall Chase as they leave the Arizona 
Conference to take up new responsibilities 
in Reno, Nevada, where he will become 
secretary-treasurer of the Nevada-Utah 
Conference. 

Elder Chase is a ministerial graduate 
of Union College. He entered the ministry 
in Oklahoma, took additional training at 
the seminary and worked at Boulder Sani-
tarium and Hospital, Boulder, Colorado, 
in the business field. 

From hospital work, he came to Arizona 

Jo Ann Davidson, wife of our Flagstaff 
pastor, directed a four-day cooking school 
in that area recently. There was a short 
discussion each evening on nutrition, then 
two or three recipes were prepared in a 
demonstration. Those attending received 
samples of the food and copies of the rec-
ipes. 

Class members were given daily reading 
assignments, as well as written work to 
complete. Those who completed their work 
were given the book, Common Sense Nu-
trition. 

Flagstaff's local paper carried an article 
each evening describing the class and the 
program for the night. Because of inter-
est that developed from the classes, the 
editor of the Woman's Page contacted Mrs. 
Davidson and asked if she could run an 

The Lord has really blessed the Advent-
ist Book Center during the past year with 
a total sales of $231,852.33, which is a 
$28,933.73 increase over the previous year. 

The part that is most encouraging to 
each of us on the staff is that the largest 
increase was in books, with $10,517.96 
more books purchased this year by the 
members of the Arizona Conference than 
in the previous year. Also, $6,685.98 more 
periodicals were purchased. 

To us, this indicates a real desire on the 
part of the members to grow spiritually 
and to use the Church's literature in their 
missionary work. 

One idea that has been initiated that 

COLLEEN MILLER, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Calvin Miller of Thunderbird Acad-
emy, recited on the first Sabbath in April 
all the memory verses for the first quarter 
of 1973. 

in 1967 to work in the treasury depart-
ment. Two years ago, he became the asso-
ciate secretary and stewardship secretary 
for our Conference. Active in pulpit and 
personal work, he was ordained to the gos-
pel ministry last summer during camp 
meeting. 

Elder and Mrs. Chase and 2-year-old 
Shonda will be missed by our constituency. 
We wish them much success and happi-
ness in their new post, and happiness with 
their baby which is due the first part of 
June. 

JOHN V. STEVENS, President. 

L-r: Fairy Wager, Jo Ann Davidson, Maxine Gos-
ney and Arlene Anderson discuss plans for the 

cooking class. 

article regarding the class. A few days 
later the Arizona Sun ran a full-page 
spread including a picture and all the 
recipes used each evening. 

PR DEPARTMENT. 

has perhaps been the most beneficial to 
the constituency is to be open on Sunday. 
This was started in February, with hours 
of 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. the second Sunday 
of each month. 

Another service that was expanded last 
fall was the book displays held in outlying 
churches of the conference. We were over-
whelmed at the receptions given these dis-
plays and are looking forward to having 
them again this fall. 

Your Adventist Book Center is here to 
serve you, and anytime you have a ques-
tion for us, feel free to stop in, phone or 
write. 

Ross LAUTERBACH, Asst. Mgr. 

a Arizona Lay Advisory Committee met 
with Arizona administrators and depart-
mental men Sunday, May 5, at Thunder-
bird Academy. 

Conference administrators went over 
current items of concern to all laymen. 
Laymen expressed appreciation for shar-
ing in these matters and being informed 
concerning the work in Arizona. 

Sunday, May 6, the Nevada-Utah Ex-
ecutive Committee met in Reno for a full 
committee meeting. We were pleased to 
have Elder Ben Liebelt of the General 
Conference Sabbath school department 
and Elder R. L. Cone, our Pacific Union 
treasurer, with us. 

Also, since this was the spring meeting, 
Elder Howard Barron, our educational 
and MV secretary, met with us as the 
committee reviewed the educational pro-
grams within our conference. 

The financial report presented by Elder 
G. C. Lashier was most encouraging and 
since inflation also takes its toll it was 
heartening to see that the Church income 
is gaining steadily. This is an indication of 
both faithfulness and liberality on the part 
of the people of God. 

More and more of our Seventh-day Ad-
ventist businessmen are showing a real 
interest in being members of the Associa-
tion of Privately-owned Services and In-
dustries—better known as the ASI. 

This organization brings these private 
businessmen together to study ways and 
means of making their businesses or serv-
ices to serve the Church more fully and 
effectively. 

At the meeting held at Wawona in 
Central California recently, plans were 
laid for enlarging the membership of this 
fine organization to include many more. 
Within recent weeks, five people in our 
field have indicated a real desire to join. 
Some in our field have been members for 
several years. 

If you are in private business and would 
like to belong to this Adventist fellowship, 
be sure to write to the ASI secretary so 
information can be sent to you. 

N-U NEWS NOTES 
t." The annual board meeting of 
Monument Valley Hospital and Mis-
sion will be held at Monument Val-
ley, Utah, on Thursday, May 24. 
This board meets from time to time 
to hear reports and set policies for 
the operation of the work in that 
area of the field. 
I"' Work continues to progress on 
the Winnemucca church building. 
The congregation is doing the work 
with volunteer labor and hopes to 
meet in the main sanctuary of the 
church early this summer. The 
church furniture and the carpeting 
have already been ordered. 
✓ Many Vacation Bible Schools are 
being planned for this summer. The 
supplies have arrived earlier this 
year so that churches planning on 
this important evangelistic endeavor 
will not be delayed by the absence 
of needed materials. Elden Ben Lie-
belt of the General Conference and 
Elder Douglas Logan are currently 
visiting the field giving valuable 
help and inspiration. 

✓ Evangelistic meetings are currently in 
session in the Bishop church. Many vis-
itors from the community are attending 
the meetings as Elder Robert Larsen pre-
sents the message nightly. 

A call was voted for Elder Joe Carner 
to come to us from the Illinois Conference 
to serve as pastor in the Fallon District. 
Calls were also recorded for Elder N. S. 
McLeod, who will be leaving Las Vegas 
Highland Square Church to go to Seaside 
in Central California, and Brother Wilbur 
Claus, the principal of the Reno Junior 
Academy to go to Hawaii to serve as prin-
cipal of Hawaiian Mission Academy. 

Other changes in ministerial personnel 
are pending and will be announced later 
in these columns of the RECORDER. 

The next Committee meeting will be 
held Friday, July 6, at 1 p.m. in connec-
tion with our Camp Meeting at Spring-
ville, Utah. 

A. G. STREIPLING. 

There is a real blessing in this as well 
as help to meet with people that encounter 
some of the same business problems you 
may be meeting. The ASI can help you. 
Why not send in your inquiry today! 

ASI SECRETARY 

Nevada-Utah Conference 
P.O. Box 1470 
Reno, NV 89505 

Jo Ann Davidson Directs Flagstaff Cooking School 

ABC Realizes High Increase in Total Sales 

Interest Rises in Becoming ASI Members 
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Women s Auxiliary Raises $5,000 for New Equipment 

Regional Health Food Store Opens in Haight-Ashbury District 

The ladies of the Hanford Community 
Hospital Women's Auxiliary recently raised 
and donated $5,000 to the hospital for 
the purchase of new medical equipment. 

During the past eight years, the "pink 
ladies" of the hospital have raised and 
contributed over $23,000 for new and 
sophisticated equipment serving all de-
partments within the institution. The 
funds have been raised through sales at 
the hospital gift shop and through various 
community fund-raising projects. 

Virgil Morris, hospital administrator, has 
indicated that this donation will be used 
for a number of needed pieces of equip-
ment, with the most costly being a new 
anesthesia machine for the surgical suite, 
costing approximately $3,000. 

Other uses will be for a new Clotek 
Coagulation Timer for the laboratory, a 
viewing and scanning camera for the 
nursery, plus other equipment items for 
use within the pulmonary-function labora-
tory and inhalation-therapy departments. 

DID YOU DO YOUR BEST? 
The Disaster and Famine Relief Offer-

ing was taken just a few days ago. You 
probably gave an offering for that most 
needy cause. You may even have given 
a little more than you usually do for a 
church offering. But did you really do your 
best? 

You can still give to this to help lift the 
tragic needs that gnaw on men's lives all 
around the world. Read this little piece, 
and then next Sabbath put in that special 
something to help those who need so 
much. 

Said one, "I planned an ultramodern 
home." But a Hungarian woman whis-
pered, "I have no home at all." 

Said another, "I dreamed of a country 
place for luxurious weekends." But a 
refugee child kept saying, "I have no 
country." 

"I decided on a new cupboard right 
now"; but a child of Korea cried out, "I 
have no cup." 

"I started to purchase a new kind of 
washing machine"; but a Polish woman 
said softly, "I have nothing to wash." 

"I wanted a quick-freezing unit for 
storing quantities of food"; but across the 
water came the cry, "I have no food." 

"I ordered a new car for the pleasure 
of my loved ones"; but a war orphan mur-
mured, "I have no loved ones."—Adapted 

B. W. MATTISON, Director, 
Department of Lay Activities. 

The Spring meeting of the Peninsula 
Health and Welfare Federation was held 
April 15 in the San Jose Ephesus church. 

Elder B. W. Mattison, Central's lay ac-
tivities secretary; Elder J. L. Edwards, 
pastor of the Campbell Church; Russell 
Heigh, SAWS manager, and Elder I. D. 
Evans, pastor of the Ephesus Church, were 
the principal speakers. 

Mrs. Pauline Arndt, Peninsula Federa-
tion president and Mrs. Roberta Austin, 
secretary-treasurer, gave direction to the 
meeting and led the business discussiong. 
Mrs. Mildred Larson, Central's Federa-
tion president, conducted a "Show and 

Marlene Worrell, left, and Diosa Reyes demon-
strate the new anesthesia equipment on Fanny 

Blanchard, president of the Auxiliary. 

Mr. Morris noted that the ladies of the 
Auxiliary are a dedicated and selfless group 
of women which has consistently given lit-
erally thousands of hours of volunteer 
service to patients and the hospital gen-
erally, as well as the raising of monies for 
many worthy hospital projects. "I just 
don't believe we could do without them 
and cannot thank them enough," he in-
dicated. 

That vegetarian foods can be tasty as 
well as nutritious was demonstrated in a 
series of cooking classes geared especially 
for new members and friends in the com-
munity, and held in one of the Sabbath 
school rooms of the Ceres church. 

A corps of helpers, including Mmes. 
Marvin Wilcox, William Gray, Ernest 
Bleakley and Conald Cowper, assisted nu-
tritionist Mrs. Robert Wiedeman as she 
demonstrated the preparation of the dishes 
by means of a table and mirror. 

Each session included a short, clever 
film strip on health shown by Mr. Lon 
Ferguson, an informative talk on a topic 
related to nutrition, the demonstration and 
opportunity for tasting. Comments over-
heard during the latter were most favor-
able. 

The San Francisco Junior Academy, in 
operation for over 40 years, has just com-
pleted the construction of three new class- 

Tell" featuring outstanding happenings in 
several Dorcas societies. 

The local society, under the direction of 
Mrs. Vera Nunley, put in many hours of 
preparation for this occasion and served 
lunch and refreshments. 

The Ephesus Youth Choir provided 
special music. 

The highlight of the federation meeting 
was a tour of the Ephesus Community 
Center which is being completely reno-
vated. A Disaster Preparedness Workshop, 
conducted by Elder Mattison, alerted us 
on how to be ready before disaster strikes. 

MRS. VIOLET EVANS, 

San Jose Ephesus Church. 

The newest addition to health evange-
lism is the Regional Health Food Store in 
San Francisco's Haight-Ashbury district. 
Sponsored by inner city services, the store 
is situated on a well-known street, at 1835 
Haight, which is the home area for hun-
dreds of drifting young people. 

Many residents in the area and univer-
sity students frequent the store in search 
of meat substitutes and supplements. A 
good variety of breads and pastries, made 
by Pacific Union College's bakery, is avail-
able at the store, plus eggs from the col-
lege poultry. Frozen, canned and dehy-
drated health foods from Loma Linda 
Foods and Worthington Foods are sold 
at the store. 

Since man shall not live by bread alone, 
they also give away copies of Message and 
Signs magazines, plus small copies of 
Setps to Christ and Wayout papers. The 
customers appreciate the free literature 
and continue to patronize the business. 

Managing the health food store is Mrs. 
Naty Liwag, wife of Elder R. R. Liwag, 
pastor of the San Francisco 'Filipino 
Church. Mrs. Alice Finney, who has been 
active in inner city work for several years 
in San Francisco, serves as her assistant 
on a voluntary basis. 

It is our prayer that many people who 
are seeking a healthier way of life will 
"come to know Him, Whom to know is 
Life Eternal," through the ministry of this 
inner city project. 

Cooking Class 

L-r: Mrs. Ernest Bleakley, Mrs. Robert Wiedeman, 
Mrs. Marvin Wilcox and Mrs. William Gray 
worked together on the cooking school demonstra-

tions. 

An Apple a Day, her own donation to the 
project. 

rooms and a science department. 
Mr. Robert A. Martin, principal, reports 

that the new area, which measures 4,400 
square feet, also includes restrooms, supply 
and storage rooms. 

Open house attracted hundreds of pa-
trons from the nine churches which sup-
port the school, as well as a large number 
of community visitors. 

For about four years, grades six, seven 
and eight have met in make-shift class-
rooms held in a trailer and in other in-
adequate quarters, so the new classrooms 
add a delightful dimension to scholastic 
experience in these grades. 

The administrators and teachers hope 
that the next construction project will be 
a much-needed music department and 
gymnasium-assembly hall. 

SYLVIA ROBINSON, 

Grades one and two teacher. 

The Regional Health Food Store is staffed by, I-r: 
Mrs. Alice Finney, Elder Ted T. Jones and Mrs. 

Naty Liwag. 

Sponsorships of Life & Health, Signs 
and Message will be appreciated by the 
management. The address is: Regional 
Health Food Store, 1835 Haight St., San 
Francisco, CA 94117. 

Visitors are always given a cheery wel-
come at our store! If you haven't been 
there yet, please come! If you've already 
met us there, do come again. 

Health Services Sponsors 
"Narcotics Education" Booth 

The Association of California School 
Administrators held their convention on 
April 13-16 at the Civic Center in San 
Francisco. 

Not wishing to pass up an opportunity 
for service, the Northern and Central 
California conferences collaborated in spon-
soring an informational temperance booth 
in Brooks Hall. With the theme "Narco-
tics Education" and free literature for all 
who stopped by, the booth proved ex-
tremely popular. Over 1,200 Listen mag-
azines, 400 These Times health issues and 
hundreds of other miscellaneous pieces of 
literature were given to the 4,500 school 
officials present. 

This "Narcotics Education" project was 
also featured on a local television newscast. 
Chaplain Robert Burt and his wife, 
Jeanne, provided invaluable help in man-
ning the booth and only time will reveal 
results of the contacts made. 

"We should not work solely for our own 
people, but we should bestow labor also 
upon noble minds outside our ranks. We 
should be at the head of temperance re-
form." Temperance, p. 220. 

San Francisco Tabernacle 
Church Plans Cooking School 

A "Meatless Cooking School," sponsored 
by the San Francisco Tabernacle Church, 
will be held May 21, 22 and 23 at the 
Polish Club Hall, 3040 22nd Street. 

The class will start each evening at 7:30. 
Mrs. Margaret Aicega is in charge of the 
the lectures and demonstrations. 

Some of the topics to be discussed are: 
"Ways To Get an Adequate Protein Diet 
Without Meat," "Causes and a Remedy 
for the No. 1 Disease-Killer in the United 
States," "How To Beat the High Cost of 
Eating," and "Why Is Breakfast So Im-
portant?" 

There will be a $5 registration fee for 
the course. 

11 JOSEPHINE CUNNINGTON ED-
WARDS, missionary, writer, lecturer, but 
best known for her story telling, will 
speak in the Ceres church on Friday eve-
ning, June 1, at 7:30;  Sabbath morning, 
June 2, at the 11 o'clock service;  and 

Sabbath afternoon at 3:30. 

Ephesus Community Center Tour Highlights Federation Meeting 

Ceres Church Conducts 

	

On the final evening, an entire dinner 	Bible worker Mrs. Eleanor Howe was 
was served and husbands invited. Dr. the coordinator for the entire program. 

	

Helen Anspach presented to each one with 	ELSA LATOURETTE, Corn. Secretary, 

	

perfect attendance a copy of the cookbook, 	Ceres Church. 

San Francisco Junior Academy Completes New Addition 
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Lester Bennett 

ABC Manager Bonner Allen offers a vegetarian 
cookbook to interested housewife Dorothy New- 

gard. 

The Fortuna Church recently honored 
Humboldt Beacon Publisher Dwight 
O'Dell by presenting him with the Com- 

Pastor James L. Pogue, left, Lillian Williams and 
W. B. Bristow, right, present Publisher Dwight 
O'dell with the highly honored Community Service 

Award. 

Health Center Graduates 1,000th Stop-Smoking Participant 

Mrs. Clark W. Runner, 1,000th Stop-Smoking Pro-
gram participant, receives a corsage and gifts 
from Administrator Clarence Miller. Mr. Runner is 
on the left, and Alan Rice, director of Health Cen- 

ter Programs, is on the right. 

had smoked for 34 years at close to 11/2  
packs of cigarettes per day. Her habit has 

, cost her about $7,446 in money alone. 
Under the direction of Alan J. Rice, 

Fremont Church Members Plan director of Health Center Programs, the 
modest beginning in 1969 of six partic-
ipants per month has grown to almost 60 

A great interest was shown at the Fre- per month. In 1970, Jefferson Medical 
mont Church cooking school held during College in Philadelphia produced a report 
six days in April. 	 which indicated that the success rate of 

The pastor's wife, Mrs. Preston Wallace, the Program was one of the highest in the 
and a registered nurse, Carol Dennis, con- nation. 
ducted the classes with the help of many 	Coming from as far away as foreign 
church members. 	 countries, participants have included pro- 

The classes were held primarily for the fessional people, Hollywood personalities 
church members in preparation for a cook- and numerous San Francisco area business-
ing school which will be held for the pub- men and housewives. All have had a com-
lie starting June 4 at the Fremont Com- mon goal—to find a solution to their smok- 
munity Center. 	 ing or weight-control problems. A cohe- 

People in this area who are anxious to sive spirit pervades each group of partic-
learn how to cook economically without ipants. The group of which Mr. and Mrs. 
meat have requested recipes from our Runner were members even wrote their 
members. The Fremont Church hopes to own graduating song and serenaded ev- 
fulfill this need. 	 eryone at the graduating exercise. 

MRS. MAYNARD LADD, Cam Secy. 	STUART J. FREEMAN, Assist. Admin. 

Lester Bennett Will Direct Sabbath School Seminars 
Elder Lester Bennett, pastor of the 

Woodside Church of Sacramento, will di-
rect the adult Sabbath 
School Seminars for 
tile third quarter. 

Elder Bennett has 
served in Hawaii and 
Northern since 1958. 
He is a graduate of 
Andrews University 
and holds a M.Div. de- 	The Sabbath School Workshops will 
gree from the Golden be held Sunday, May 27, at 9:30 a.m. 
Gate Baptist Seminary. at the Pleasant Hill church; Sunday, June 

Demonstrators for 3, at 9:30 a.m. at the Sacramento Central 
our regular workshops church; Sunday, June 10, at 9:30 a.m. 

will be: Louise Rosell, cradle roll; Jean at the Eureka church. 

Heritage Singers' Concert Packs Auditorium with 800 
Many weeks ago, Pastor William Hull 

had a dream! It was one of those wide-
awake dreams and it involved the Heritage 
Singers coming to Sonoma to sing. 

Pastor Hull's dream came true on Sat-
urday evening, April 28, when this soul-
stirring group of Adventist singers packed 
the Veterans Memorial Auditorium with 
nearly 800 enthusiastic listeners. 

Probably no Seventh-day Adventist 
event in Sonoma ever had better coverage 
through posters, radio, TV and word-of-
mouth invitations. And certainly no Ad-
ventist event in Sonoma ever made as 
great a witness that Adventists believe in 
Jesus Christ and His soon return. 
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Meat Prices Escalate Interest in Vegetarian Meals 
Four, resourceful, non-Adventist house-

wives in Pleasant Hill were so distressed 
by the zooming price of meat that they 
decided to take action during the recent 
boycott. 

After signing up 117 concerning house-
wives in their neighborhoods to join them 
in observing the meat boycott, they went 
on the tackle the problem of what to serve 
their hungry families in place of meat. 

Contacting the Conference office, Dor-
othy Newgard, one of the housewives, 
learned that many tested meatless recipes 
were available at the Adventist Book Cen-
ter. She was impressed with the variety 
of vegetarian cookbooks offered by the 
ABC and obtained from Bonner Allen, 

manager, a recipe for each day of the week 
for the newspaper. 

The newspaper called about the ingre-
dients in the recipes and where to obtain 
them, which led to distribution of free 
samples of meat substitutes in some of the 
larger supermarkets. 

Partly because of the meat boycott and 
rising food prices, there has also been an 
enormous escalation of interest in cooking 
schools in various parts of the conference. 

re„L, 
Keen interest is shown in learning ways 

CLEARLAKE HIGHLANDS CHURCH MEM- of getting better meals for less money. 
BERS busily prepared used Christmas Very large attendance of non-Adventist 
greeting cards for shipment to the Phil- members has been noted at cooking schools 
ippines. More than 125 pounds of cards in the Sacramento Central and Orangevale 
were contributed by church members and churches, also in Livermore, Willits, Hay- 

residents of the Lower Lake area. 	ward, Ukiah and Fremont. 

Fortuna Church Honors "Humbolt Beacon" Publisher 
munity Service Award for his outstanding 
contribution in making the community 
of Fortuna and the Eel River Valley aware 
of the church's activities through his pub-
lication. 

This plaque is only the second such 
award given in this conference. Prior to 
his accepting the award, Mr. O'Dell 
handed Lillian Williams (communications 
secretary) a note which read "Communi-
cation: A two-way street which you folk 
use well." 

Pastor W. B. Bristow, Northern's com-
munication director, thanked Mr. O'Dell 
publicly during the Sabbath worship serv-
ice in the church just before presenting 
the plaque. 

Richmond Church Conducts a Health Evangelism Experiment 
An experiment has been under way in 

health evangelism in the Richmond 
Church. 

Using members who had prepared them-
selves in health awareness as part of the 
team, the Richmond Church sponsored a 
Five-Day Plan to Stop Smoking in Jan-
uary. Seventy-two participants registered, 
and over 80% of those who completed the 
course stopped smoking. 

In March, a second Five-Day Plan was 
conducted with 25 persons registering. 
Nineteen of these, however, were there 
because of the recommendation of their 
friends who had completed the January 
program, three from the American Cancer 
Society's recommendation and three from 
newspaper advertising. In the first plan, 
nearly 85% came as a result of newspaper 
advertising. In the March program, 96% 
of those who attended from the first night 
gave up smoking. 

Every person present favored a follow-
up meeting for the next two weeks, how-
ever, only 50% attended the meetings. The 

Exactly four years from the start of the 
Health Center Programs in April, 1969, 
the Health Center Programs division of 
St. Helena Hospital honored its 1,000th 
participant in the Stop-Smoking Program. 

In a surprise ceremony, Mrs. Clark Run-
ner of San Francisco was called to the head 
of her graduating "class" to receive a cor-
sage, decorative glassware and a series of 
vegetarian cookbooks. The cookbooks were 
co-authored by Mrs. Patricia Black, St. 
Helena Hospital and Health Center ther-
apeutic dietician, and Mrs. Ruth Little 
Carey. 

"The people here take a personal inter-
est in your smoking problems," Mrs. Run-
ner stated. She said she had never had 
such sincere help in trying to overcome 
her smoking habit previously and added, 
"I believe it has made the difference I 
needed to win out this time." Mrs. Runner 

for a Public Cooking School 

Hickerson, kindergarten; Elder William 
Harris and Dorothy Potterton, primary; 
Vivian Mazlum, junior-earliteen; and Larry 
Kendall, youth division. 

Seminars will be held Sabbath, May 26, 
at 3 p.m. at the Market Street church in 
Oakland; Sabbath, June 2, at 3 p.m. at 
the Sacramento Central church; Sabbath, 
June 9, at 3 p.m. at the Eureka church. 

Pastor Hull tied this spirit-filled singing 
in with the "Key 73" program of the local 
churches to show them we are happy to 
join them in placing the Bible in every 
home. He also connected this gospel con-
cert with the Bible studies and evange-
listic effort that will begin in Sonoma on 
June 9. 

We are sure that hundreds of people in 
Sonoma will never forget the music of the 
Heritage Singers and we are praying that 
many of these people will be in the King-
dom as a result of the witness of this 
group and the further witnessing of our 
Sonoma members. 

HOWARD A. MUNSON, PR Secretary, 

follow-up was announced as an effort to 
carry them through to a Five-Day Plan of 
Nutrition in April which would reinforce 
their resolution to stop smoking and help 
them in nutrition as well. 

The Five-Day Plan of Nutrition was not 
a cooking school but a series of nutrition 
lectures and films and discussion presented 
with a similar format to the Five-Day Stop 
Smoking Plan. Twenty-one persons regis-
tered for the course and all but one com-
pleted the course. 

The final meeting was a vegetarian 
dinner on Sunday afternoon at the church 
with over 26 attending, the majority of 
whom were non-Adventists from the Five-
Day Plan of Nutrition. People were pres-
ent from both the January and March 
Stop-Smoking Plans. Most of these have 
now enrolled in the "Good Food" nutri-
tion course from The Voice of Prophecy. 

These Plans have been conducted by 
Elder Gary Strunk, pastor of the Richmond 
Church, and Dr. Chester Wong of Berke-
ley. 
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Glendale Vallejo Drive Welcomes New Youth Pastor 

Southern welcomes Ronald R. Doss as minute weekly radio program—The Chapel 
youth pastor of the Glendale Vallejo Drive Hour—heard over KIMB, Kimball. He 

Church. He and his also had a five-minute, Monday-through-
wife, Donna Mae, with Friday program—Focus—which was aired 
their two little girls, on KSID, Sidney. 
Rhonda Mae and Re- 	Donna Mae (Smith) became Donald's 
alene Dawn, are al- June bride in 1970. She is also a Union 
ready settled and hard College graduate and holds a B.S. degree 
at work. 	 in elementary education. 

Pastor Doss, a grad- 	Let us pray that the Lord will continue 
uate of Union College, to guide Pastor and Mrs. Doss and their 
holds a B.A. in theol- little ones, as well as the youth of the 
ogy. While attending Vallejo Drive Church, whom they have 
college, Ronald spent come to serve. 
the summer months as 	 HAROLD L. CALKINS, President. Ronald R. Doss 

Remember 
the Convocations 

To Be Held This Year 

Frazier Park 
Newbury Park 
Lynwood 
Lancaster 
Pomona 

June 29,30 
July 27,28 
Sept. 19-22 

Oct. 5, 6 
Oct. 26, 27 

Plan Now To Attend 
The One Nearest You AT THE 54TH STREET CHURCH, DURING THE MONTH OF FEBRUARY, Glenn Coon's book—Path To The Heart—was used as the 

text in a series of studies for a laymen's training program. Many victories were won and a deeper consecration in the service 
of the Master was experienced. 

Of the approximately 100 members who were next taught the "Amazing Facts Bible Course," 75 received a Certificate of 
Graduation on April 28th. The church was then organized into small units. Using the Block-Warden system, a door-to-door sur-
vey is being made as persons are enrolling in that course. More than 150 persons have been enrolled to date and we expect to 
enroll 500 more before the year closes. 

On June 9, those who have taken the "Amazing Facts Bible Course" in the community will be inviteed to the Evangelistic 
meetings which will be conducted each Saturday, Sunday, Tuesday and Wednesday evenings at 7:30. Bible prophecies will be 
taught. The public is invited to attend. 

Eighth Graders Are Building a Man-powered Biplane 

Ben Liebelt Will Assist Last 
Elder Ben J. Liebelt, associate secretary 

of the General Conference Sabbath school 
department, is currently on the West 
coast in the interest of Sabbath schools, 
Vacation Bible Schools and Insight mag-
azine. 

Elder Liebelt will give valuable help at 
our Vacation Bible School Workshop at 
the Glendale Vallejo Drive church on 
Thursday, May 24, 7-9 p.m. This is the 
final workshop this year. 

Armed Forces' Day Parade, a solicitor for 
the YMCA's and YWCA's annual fund 
drives and co-chairman of the Christmas 
Benefit Program for the Torrance Police 
Officers' Association. 

He lives in Torrance and is married to 
the former Kathy Larson. They have two 
children, Debra, 5, and Michelle, 2. 

Owen Peterson Receives Jaycees Distinguished Service Award 

a colporteur. For one year, he served as 
colporteur intern in the Arkansas-Loui-
siana Conference. During the past three 
years, he has pastored in the Sidney, Ne-
braska, district. 

He has led several singing groups whose 
main emphasis was on evangelism. One 
of these—The Wayout Singers for Christ—
held two evangelistic series in the Ne-
braska Panhandle during the summer of 
1970; three people were baptized as a 
result. 

Pastor Doss was the speaker on a 30- 

Owen Peterson, a Sabbath school super-
intendent and the religious liberty secre-
tary of the Rolling Hills Church, was the 
recipient of the Jaycees Distinguished 
Service Award as the outstanding young 
man of Torrance in 1972. 

Peterson, the Torrance City prosecutor 
since June of 1971, is 28—the youngest 
man ever to hold this position. He is an 
instructor in business law at El Camino 
College and counsel for the City of Santa 
Monica's Personnel Board. 

Owen, who was born in North Dakota 
and grew up on a farm there, received a 
Bachelor of Science degree from Union 
College in 1966. He obtained his Juris 
Doctorate from the School of Law at 
UCLA in 1969. 

He is active as a volunteer in the Psy-
chiatric Clinic at the County-USC Medi-
cal Center and Harbor General Hospital 
and with the Department of Correction. 

In Torrance, he has been chairman of 
the Judges and Trophy Committee for the 

V A program to benefit Cedar Falls, en-
titled "First Spring Fling," will be given 
on Sunday, June 3. The 6-9 p.m. get-
together—a formal affair and costing $10 
per couple—will take place in Bateman 
Hall at 11331 Ernestine Avenue in Lyn-
wood. 

Forty-one eighth ,araders at San Gabriel 
—none related to the Wright Brothers—
are building a man-powered airplane which 
they hope to fly this month. 

This elementary school class project is 
a biplane—top wing span is 36 feet, the 
bottom, one, 30, and it has a 12-foot-long 
tail. The seven-and-a-half-foot-long pro-
peller is housed in the middle of the 
fuselage. 

David Zavas, age 14 and weighing 133 
ponnds, has been hand picked to peddle 
the 150-pound craft when the big day 
comes. If successful, he will be the first 
person in the United States to fly a man-
powered airplane. 

David's strict daily program of special 
foods, rigorous exercise and bed rest is 
designed to give him maximum leg power 
on the day of the event. The back-up pilot 
is 138-pound Mike Rieder. 

VBS Workshop of the Year 
All VBS directors, leaders, teachers and 

craft leaders are urged to come. There will 
be something for each of you. If your 
church has not yet officially voted a VBS, 
and you feel a burden for the boys and 
girls of your community, you are welcome, 
too. Have you considered holding a small 
VBS in your home or patio and backyard? 
It can be done . . . successfully, too! 

Elder Liebelt worked in the Sabbath 
school department in the Colorado Con-
ference and the Southern Union before 
the General Conference. He will preach 
in the Temple City church Sabbath, May 
26. 

Tithe of Southern for January, Febru-
ary and March amounted to $1,744,186—
an increase of $114,155 over the same 
period in 1972, or a seven-percent gain. 

Carlene Henriques, David Zavas and Gary Tsao, r, 
engineer for the project, gather around the un-

finished cockpit. 

Fourteen-year-old Carlene Henriques, 
who weighs 110 pounds, is likewise adher-
ing to an equally disciplined program. Re-
gardless of what David or Mike do, Car-
lene plans to take the controls and become 
the only girl in the world to attempt to 
fly an MPA. 

From both medical findings and the 
dietary habits of successful athletes, the 
class has found that a vegetarian, high-
carbohydrate diet is most suitable for de-
veloping the physical endurance necessary 
to put the plane in the air. The first 20 
seconds are the most crucial. 

Mr. Ted Bauer—one of 14 teachers at 
the 440-pupil school—involved his eighth 
graders last year in the building of a two-
thirds-size space capsule. That craft, com-
plete with beds, two-way radio, etc., sim-
ulated the moon shot one year ago. That 
project, as has this one, incorporated the 
usual subjects of learning—math, history, 
home economics and others. 

Tentative date for a preliminary test 
flight is set for May 21 (weather permit-
ting) on the playground of the school. 
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Where were you 
fifteen years ago 

tocicq? 

Do you !member 
that most prices were less 

than they are nova? 
Your Adventist Book Center 

is rolling back the price on ALL SPIRIT OF PROPHECY 
BOOKS to what they were in 1957. 

THINK OF IT — 1957 PRICES IN 1973 

Now is the time to start — add to — or complete 
your library of Ellen G. White's writings. 

For complete list of books write to your 
Adventist Book Center (Book and Bible House) 
or to ABC Mailing Service, 2621 Farnam Street, 

Omaha, Nebraska 68131. 

Just remember, 1957 prices end December 31, 1973. 

IN A NUTSHELL 
fr" Big Week (April 27-May 6) for 
Literature Evangelists in Southern 
turned out to be a "Big" one. They 
got up so much momentum that they 
went almost $5,000 over the $40,-
000 goal they had set for them-
selves—$44,473.98. Fereh Rizk sold 
65 Spirit of Prophecy books, So-
corro Espana sold $1,300 worth on 
two Sundays and Edna Collins 
worked 139 hours (hardly stopping 
to eat) to lead the group in sales 
for men and women, and hours 
worked. 

I"' The ministers and departmental 
personnel met on Thursday, May 9, 
to better unify the work of the 
Church in Southern. A special sea-
son of prayer opened the three-
hour session which met in the Val-
lejo Drive church and climaxed 
with lunch. One highlight of the get-
together was the personal testimony 
of four La Sierra students who, prior 
to coming to the school, were non-
Adventists. 

Alerta went on Radio KALI, Los 
Angeles (1430 on the dial) April 30 
(Monday) with a one-hour (7-8 p.m.) 
introduction to the program. Five-
minute spots with various doctors 
are being played 10 times each 
day. 

s The Pasadena Church will be 
having an Evangelistic thrust this 
summer. Names are being solicited 
for interested people in the Pasa-
dena area. The names should be 
sent to Pastor Bob Wong, 8827 E. 
Broadway, San Gabriel, CA 91776. 

CAREER CENTER INNOVATIONS. Elder 
William Henry, Bible teacher at Newbury 
Park Academy, has acquired and begun 
the use of a number of materials to help 
students explore the career possibilities 
in the areas that appeal to them. 

These materials include a collection 
of books, files of career outlines and 
guides and two microfilm viewers with a 
catalog of 800 cards each with four 
frames of material on careers and col-
leges of choice. 

This material, acquired mainly for sen-
ior students, has now been incorporated 
into a career center in the library and is 
being introduced to all students in order 
to begin specific career exploration ear-
lier in the academy years. 

Friday, May 25 
Angwin 8:23 San Jose 8:19 
Chico 8:24 Riverside 7:51 
Eureka 8:36 San Diego 7:47 
Fresno 8:08 Phoenix 7:29 
Lodi 8:17 Reno 8:15 
Loma Linda 7:51 Salt Lake City 7:47 
Los Angeles 7:55 Hilo 6:53 
Oakland 8:20 Honolulu 7:07 

NI1616 
w 

Female Companion Wanted for elderly, am-
bulatory lady. Part time or full time—pref-
erably live-in. Salary. Contact: Mrs. E. M. 
Cornwell, 122 East "I" St., Ontario, CA 91766 
or (714) 984-5952. 

Housekeeper Needed: Middle-aged or older 
lady to live-in. Starting salary, $150 per 
month. 2 days off a week. Contact Mr. Harry 
Palace, 16918 Magnolia Blvd., Encino, CA 
91316. Phone (213) 990-1662. 

Wanted—Adventist R.N. or L.P.N. for posi- 

tion in Adventist doctor's office. Excellent 
working conditions, good salary. Marion has 
an active Adventist church and church 
school. It is located in the heart of Illinois' 
most beautiful recreational area and is ex-
periencing rapid economic growth. For more 
information, write: Dr. Joseph Billock, 809 S. 
Carbon, Marion, IL 62959. 

Job Opportunity—Opening for produce man-
ager and stock manager in health food store. 
John H. Weidner, 820 E. Colorado, Pasa-
dena, CA 91101 or phone (213) 792-3189. 

Secretary needed for Nevada-Utah Confer-
ence office, treasury department. Accounting 
background helpful. Call Marshall Chase, 
(602) 956-9100 or (602) 264-1645. 

Ai YOUR 
Vacation Hawaii—Rent home, car. 2.5 miles 
to beach, church. In Kailua, across from 
Castle Memorial Hospital on Oahu. Avail-
able June 14-Aug. 9. Make reservations early. 
Write Lanny Hoover, 505 Ulukanu St., Kai-
lua, HI 96734. 

ADVERTISERS, NOTE: All advertise-
ments for the RECORDER must be sent to 
your local conference and must have the 
signature of your church pastor. 
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president; R. L. Cone, treasurer; VV. D. Walton, 
secretary; Major White, associate secretary; 
(Box 146) 1545 North Verdugo Road, Glen-
dale, California 91209. Phone (213) 241-5173. 

Telex No. 67-7018. 

ARIZONA CONFERENCE—John V. Stevens, 
president; Orville 0. Butler, secretary-treas-
urer; (Box 10097, Zip Code 65064), 2601 
East Thomas Road, Phoenix, Arizona 85016. 

Phone (602) 956-9100. 

CENTRAL CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE—E. W. 

Amundson, president; R. L. Stret'er, secretary-

treasurer; (Box 580) 1691 The Alameda, San 
Jose, California 95106. Phone (408) 297-1584. 

HAWAIIAN MISSION—Lawrence E. Davidson, 

president; Mun On Chang, secretary-treasurer; 
(Box 4037, Zip Code 96813) 2728 Pali High-
way, Honolulu, Hawaii 96817. Phone 595-6391. 

NEVADA-UTAH CONFERENCE—A. G. Strei-

fling, president; Gerald Lashier, secretary-treas-
urer; (Box 1470) 1095 East Taylor Street, Reno, 
Nevada 89505. Phone (702) 322.6929. 

NORTHERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE—Hel-

muth C. Retzer, president; Elmer A. Schmidt, 

secretary-treasurer; (Box 23165' 2300 Norse 
Drive, Pleasant Hill, California 94523. Phone 

(415) 687-1300. 

SOUTHEASTERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE—
Melvin L. Lukens, president; J. B. Bogle, treas-
urer; Warren C. Heintz, secretary; (Box 7584) 
9707 Magnolia Avenue, Riverside, California 

92503. Phone (714) 689-1350. 

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE—Har-
old L. Calkins, president; Richard G. Wertz, 

secretary; Leonard Webb, treasurer;  (Box 969) 

1535 East Chevy Chase Drive, Glendale, Cali-

fornia 91209. Phone (213) 243-6231. 

Wills, trust agreements, and annuities should 
be made in favor of the legal association 
rather than the conference. Write your con-
ference secretarv-treosurer for the exact name. 

Elden M. Chalmers 

CHANGE OF ADDRESS 
If you are moving, please send your CHANGE 
OF ADDRESS three weeks in advance. Give 
your new address in the next column, clip out 
this entire form, including your address below, 
and mail to 

Circulation Department, 
Pacific Union Recorder, 
Box 36, Angwin, CA 94508 

Name 

New Address 

City 

State 	 Zip Code 

New subscriptions must be given to your 
local church clerk. 

Please include your former address printed below. 

Dr. Elden Chalmers Joins Behavioral Science Faculty Civil Defense Disaster Van Receives Washing by HMA Students 
Dr. Elden M. Chalmers, chairman of 

the psychology department at Columbia 
Union College, has ac-
cepted an invitation to 
join the Pacific Union 
College behavioral sci-
ence faculty as associ-
ate professor of psy-
chology. 

With 20 years of 
service as a suc-
cessful pastor-evange-
list and 10 years as a 
classroom teacher and 
professional psycholo-

gist, Dr. Chalmers brings a unique and 
varied background to his new duties at 
PUC. His addition increases the beha-
vioral science program to full strength and 
adds new depth to the department's offer-
ings. 

After completing ministerial training at 
PUC, he later attended George Peabody 

Are you a Spanish-speaking student 
wanting a Christian education, and you 
need a way to help defray tuition ex-
penses? 

If so, Pacific Union College can help 
you. 

A recent PUC Board of Trustees ac-
tion approved the granting of 10 schol-
arships valued at $300 each to a limited 
number of Spanish-speaking students who 
enroll at PUC starting in September, 1973. 

Under a new program initiated by the 
modern language department called the 
Bilingual/Cross-Cultural Program, a Span-
ish-speaking student in four years will be 
able to earn a B.A. or a B.S. degree in a 
wide variety of academic majors, and go 
on to earn a M.A. degree in his major 
area the fifth year.  

College where he earned a B.S. degree 
in biology. He holds both the M.A. and. 
Ph.D. degrees in psychology from the Uni-
versity of Tennessee. Dr. Chalmers' doc-
toral specialty was experimental psychol-
ogy, and he has also been certified to prac-
tice as a clinical psychologist. 

Dr. Chalmers and his wife, Esther, who 
is also a PUC graduate, have two married 
children, Donna and Verlin. Father and 
son conducted the fall Week of Prayer 
at Walla Walla College in October—one 
of many such weeks of spiritual emphasis 
he has led as chairman of the psychology 
department. 

According to Dr. Donald M. Warren, 
chairman of PUC's behavioral science de-
partment, Dr. Chalmers' extensive teach-
ing experience and expertise will comple-
ment a wide range of courses, particularly 
in the areas of experimental psychology, 
statistics and research design. 

ination trained in mass communication 
techniques and public relations. We be-
lieve that this new course offered by PUC 
will provide adequate background and 
academic training for anyone interested 
in a public relations career." 

Next year, PR majors will be able to 
choose from among 36 lower- and upper-
division courses geared towards a "rounded 
education" in the public relations field. 

In addition to classes in public relations 
theory and practice, students may take 
classes as "Church-Oriented Communica-
tion," "Writing for Radio and Television," 
"Mass Communication and the Law" and 
"Institutional Public Relations." An em-
phasis, Hawks says, will be placed on 
practical, "learning experience" classes 
such as "Practicum in Communication"—
supervised experience in public relations, 
journalism or broadcasting. 

For more information regarding the new 
public relations media major, write: Dr. 
Paul Hawks, PUC, Angwin, CA 94508. 

In addition to the undergraduate and 
master's degrees, the five-year program will 
provide the student with California teach-
ing credentials and the special Bilingual/ 
Cross-Cultural credential, also awarded by 
the State of California. 

According to Dr. Donaldo Thomann, 
chairman of the modern language depart-
ment, bilingual teachers will be in much 
demand in the very near future. It is esti-
mated, he said, that 100,000 bilingual 
teachers will be needed in the Southwest 
area alone to cope with the rising number 
of Spanish-speaking people. 

"Our new Bilingual/Cross-Cultural Pro-
gram is designed to help alleviate those 
needs," Thomann said. "We hope that the 
need, coupled with the scholarships we're 
offering, will provide the needed incentive 

Recently, students from the Hawaiian 
Mission Academy sophomore Bible class 
put their buckets and sponges where their 
mouths were. They proved once again 
that young people arc not only idealistic 
but practical, as they washed the Civil 
Defense disaster van. 

The lay activities secretary spoke to 
Roy Larson, Hawaiian Mission Academy 
Bible teacher and vice-principal, and he 
passed on the challenge to the class. 

Water was applied liberally to both 
truck and students. The end result was a 
sparkling-clean mobile unit of which the 
County, the Mission and the students are 
justly proud. 

The Civil Defense department of the 
County of Oahu has graciously entrusted 
this disaster van to the Hawaiian Mission 
for their use at any time of community 
need. Mahalo to the sophomore students 
of Hawaiian Mission Academy who once 
more channeled their "activism" into a 
productive, worthwhile project. 

PHILIP W. DUNHAM, 
Lay Activities Secretary. 

Home Study Institute has now been 

officially reaccredited by the National 

Home Study Council and is up for ap-

proval at the September meeting of the 

Board of Regents. 

to Spanish-speaking people interested in 
the bilingual teaching areas." 

More information on the new bilingual 
program may be obtained by writing to 
Dr. Donaldo Thomann, Modern Language 
Dept., Pacific Union College, Angwin, CA 
94508. 

Communications Department Begins New PR Media Major 
Realizing the growing demand for pro- tinuing dearth of workers for the denom-

fessionally trained public relations person-
nel both inside and outside Adventist de-
nominational circles, Pacific Union Col-
lege's communications department has 
adopted a new academic major. 

Termed "Public Relations Media," the 
new major will supplement the existing 
major in communications, with emphasis 
in broadcasting, journalism and speech 
pathology. 

According to communications depart-
ment chairman Dr. Paul Hawks, the new 
major was initiated after much study of 
the current needs for qualified public re-
lations-oriented people. Starting in Sep-
tember, PUC will have the only major in 
public relations offered by any Adventist 
college or university, Hawks said. 

"We welcome the forward move of PUC 
in offering a major in public relations 
media," comments Walter R. L. Scragg, 
director of the recently merged public re-
lations and radio-television departments of 
the General Conference. "There is a con- 

If You Speak Spanish, This May Be Important to You 

Got the summertime blues? Any one of PUC's 19 summer work-
shops, mini-courses and tours can help you break your boredom. 
Write: Director of Summer Session, PUC, Angwin CA 94508 for 
more information. 
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